
AIVC National Committee meeting Minutes - Saturday 10th January 2015 at 12.00pm 

Venue:-  The Brass House, 44 Broad Street, Birmingham, West Midlands B1 2HP

Officers Present:-  CHAIRMAN - Hilary Brown, SECRETARY - Philip Allen, NATIONAL EVENTS OFFICER - Pete Howe, NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT OFFICER - Bob Clifford, INTER-CLUB LIAISON OFFICER - Jacqui Roote, PUBLICITY OFFICER - Sarah Davis, NEWS OFFICER - Ann Jones, WEB ADVISORY ROLE - Pete Norris 

ACTION POINTS from this meeting:

ACTION 1: Committee members to write up what they thought their committee role entails. 

ACTION 2: Hilary to update Code of Conduct and Complaints documents, circulate to Committee and then arrange to post on the website.

ACTION 3: Philip to contact AON to enquire what the additional premium was for.
ACTION 4: Hilary  to pay the renewal fee of £60 to CTC. 

ACTION 5: Michelle to complete the accounts and preliminary budget (s) by the end of February and to send them to the AIVC Committee. They would then need to be sent out to clubs and go on the website.
ACTION 6: Pete H to get details of events for York and notify committee and clubs.

ACTION 7: Sarah to purchase Ivy chickens.
ACTION 8: Sarah to write an article about Cambridge IVC.

                    Pete H to write an article about "Confessions of a Cycling Instructor"

                    Hilary to enquire if John Pitcock [Birmingham IVC Archivist] would agree to have 

                                his articles put in Newslines.

ACTION 9: Pete N to complete the address list

                     Hilary to re-send the emails about websites to the Committee.

                     Michelle to note possible provision in proposed budget for CMS system.  

ACTION 10: Hilary to put The Conference onto National Events on the website

1.  Apologies for absence.  Michelle Workman [Treasurer]  


2.  Minutes of last meeting  13 September 2014 - Matters arising

Actions from earlier meetings

7 June 2014:
Actions 2 and 7 With regard to the updated AIVC contacts list, it was discussed that there had been no progress with 3 clubs including Sheffield.  Jacqui made the point that updating the list tied in with committee roles because there is uncertainty as to which officer is responsible for updating the list.  
Jacqui also referred to the action point on contacting clubs regarding Best Practice. She has contacted some clubs and has some details and will forward these. Ann commented that she was having difficulty getting items for Newslines. Hilary suggested that Jacqui could forward the items to Ann.
Hilary referred to the article in the January Newslines sent by Chris Souch regarding meetup.

Ann commented that there had been several articles on meetup.
Action 4  Regarding the enquiry about a new IVC in Kent: Hilary queried whether Bob had contacted Graeme Mount and been in touch with the person who had made the enquiry. Bob commented that he had advised the person to join the existing West Kent club to get to know a bit more about IVC before considering founding a new club.
Action 13  Hilary said that Nick Wilkinson did not want to progress  his Motion but that she had received a second Motion from Nick which would be dealt with later on the agenda.
13 September 2014:
Action 1 Outstanding.  Hilary had replied to the Solicitors but still has to change the Code of Conduct document and then email to the other committee members.  This document will need to be ratified at the AGM and will eventually go onto the AIVC website.  There have been 3 or 4 club enquiries about the Code of Conduct, and  Hilary suggested therefore that it may be appropriate to post the amended documents on the website as soon as possible.
Action 2  New address list in progress. It was suggested that club AGM dates could be transferred to the updated club contacts list.  Hilary said that club AGM dates could be extracted from club websites.  

Jacqui asked how we get club officers to update their club details on the list?  Hilary said that Pete N put an article in Newslines. Also, he would be contacting clubs for the first few months after completing the new AIVC address list on the website. A less regular reminder would go out after that.
Pete H explained that if a club is on the AIVC list, then an email address can be entered into the website and then an email will be returned containing a password.  
Action 3 Completed.  Pete H has arranged the York weekend and Regional Gathering and has been in contact with York IVC.

Action 4 Completed. Bob had circulated the amendment to the date for receipt of motions that was agreed at the 2011 AGM as 10 January preceding the AGM.
Actions 5 and 6 Completed.

Action 7 Outstanding. Pete N to email "road map" for development of AIVC website. 
Action 8 Completed. Hilary expressed concern that the accounts have not been kept up to date and the final accounts not completed. Some levies were due and other refunds had not been paid. Hilary said that she would look at the online bank accounts to see if clubs have received their Levy refunds. 

Action 9 Following from Action 8 this remains outstanding.  Not all Levy refunds have been processed.
Action 10. Complete.

Other Matters Arising from the Minutes:
Feedback from Bristol Gathering
Jacqui said that it was important to present things positively but we also needed to address issues.

Pete H commented that we could end up just discussing all negative issues.

Ann said that the aim of  the gathering was to obtain clubs' views.
Sarah commented that negative issues coming from the AIVC committee were not good. We need to be more pro-active. We should be looking to set a budget to enable us to visit clubs to raise the profile of AIVC. The Regional Gatherings are a start to this. AIVC should not be publicising IVC but publicising AIVC to IVC clubs.
Jacqui commented that we could contact clubs by phone and not have to visit. Sarah disagreed and felt that face to face contact was much better.

The Minutes of the Meeting on 13 September 20104 were AGREED.
3.  Conference 2015  

Bob passed around hand-outs of 6 London IVC motions to be discussed at the AGM. 

[See Appendix]

Motion 1 - Amendment to financial voting powers at Conference  

‘This motion will amend Article 34 of the AIVC Constitution  to ensure financial voting strengths at Conference reflect the current club membership numbers‘.

Hilary pointed out that this Motion only covered financial votes.

Ann explained that this Motion would bring the constitution more into line with club memberships.  Bob added that no club has a thousand members anymore so no club would have too large a financial vote.  Hilary said that the Motion would give bigger clubs more representation.   

Motion 2 - Amendment to levy rates for larger clubs

‘This motion will amend Article 50 of the AIVC Constitution to ensure the levy liabilities of the larger clubs to the Association also reflect their financial votes‘.

It was pointed out that this is a similar Motion to Nick Wilkinson’s previous suggestion whereby a club would have some "free" members before the levy was charged.

The London motion proposed that clubs with more than 200 members will pay a half of the levy to AIVC  for any members above 200.  

Motion 3 - Amendment to set a maximum number of AIVC Officers

‘This motion will amend Article 15 of the AIVC Constitution as is designed to promote the decentralisation of the AIVC organisation.  The change is intended to encourage member Clubs to take a more proactive role in the provision of services that are currently provided by the AIVC Committee and thereby containing costs.

Replace the existing wording for Article 15 as follows:’

“15. Such other Officers as the Association may require may also be elected with specific responsibilities.”   
‘With the following wording:‘    

“15. One other officer as the Association may require may also be elected with specific responsibilities.” 
A discussion began regarding whether the AIVC committee needed just 4 executive officers.  

Hilary asked if the committee wanted to change the wording of Article 14.  Also if the committee wanted a publicity officer to become an Executive Officer in future.

Pete N explained that the News Officer is an Executive Officer because NEWSLINES used to be the only way to communicate with clubs.  

Sarah said that the Executive Officers should be Chairman, Treasurer and Secretary.  She added that it was not good for 4 people to make decisions on behalf of a big organisation, given that there are 3 main roles and so it was important to have voices heard.  The London motion would result in only 4 Officers on the  committee if the role of News Officer was amended to be non executive, or only 5 Officers if the London motion was adopted and the four existing posts remained as executive posts. She argued for 8 officers to remain on the committee as a fairer representation for 41 clubs. Ann argued that with 2 Officers from Birmingham and 2 from Sheffield we are not as widely representative. Hilary pointed out that this was the composition of the committee this year as those were the members that had volunteered to stand. This could change each year.
Bob thought that London IVC might agree to the News Officer being dropped as an Executive Officer.

Hilary agreed that it seemed wrong that 4 or 5 Officers made all the decisions. 

Sarah said that the Motion came about because the Levy was perceived as being too high.  However most clubs did not think that the Levy was too high according to feedback from the 2 regional gatherings.  

Hilary suggested framing a  Motion to  decrease the number of AIVC Executive Officers to three in line with Sarah's suggestion but leaving Article 15 unchanged to allow the committee to appoint  further officers as at present. Sarah asked if the wording of the Motion needed to be changed at all? 

Jacqui argued that all Officers should be accountable and therefore should be Executive Officers. Bob explained are those that are legally defined roles and traditionally are the Chair, Secretary and Treasurer in organisations. Other Officers are still accountable.
Hilary therefore suggested leaving the Motion as it was, for the AGM to decide on it, with the AIVC committee giving their view on it.  

Bob said that the AIVC committee did not get clubs talking to each other enough.  He suggested changing the name of News Officer by merging it with National Development Officer and Club Liaison Officer.  

ACTION 1:  Hilary suggested that every committee member should  write up what they thought their committee role entails. She had previously circulated a copy of the Committee Roles from the former AIVC website.      

Motions arising from the regional gatherings

Motion 4 - Amendment to range of permitted dates for the AIVC Conference AGM 

‘This motion permits a much wider range of dates to the organising club for the AIVC Conference.  This enables the host club to take advantage of cost effective accommodation at Universities and Colleges through the Summer vacation and thereby contain costs‘.

Hilary said that there was no consensus at the 2 regional meetings for the AGM to be moved to the summer months.  Bob said that AIVC spent most of its money on Conference and that it was easier for the ’host’ club to find cheaper accommodation in the summer. Hilary argued that in the brief research that she had done, university accommodation was not significantly cheaper. Neil Wibberley had confirmed that his own university charged £73.50 per room, excluding breakfast and most universities were now required to charge fairly commercial market rates. Also, it was not the accommodation cost that contributed to AIVC expenditure as the clubs / delegates paid this. The only part charged to the accounts was the subsidies offered to delegates. The use of cheaper accommodation may offer the opportunity for subsidies to be dropped. Furthermore, the holding of the AGM earlier in the year may offer the possibility of hiring holiday camps or similar facilities out of season, which could be a cheaper option. Hilary argued that it would give the ’host’ club a ’bigger window’ if the date was bought forward to March 1st.  The financial year may have to be changed if the AGM was to take place between the end of July and the beginning of August.  The constitution would therefore need to be changed in order to amend the financial year.
 A Budget could not be set in July if half of the money in the Budget had already been spent.  She had spoken to the Scrutineer Neil Wibberley with regard to the Levies and setting a preliminary Levy and a proposed Budget for 2016 at the 2015 Conference. This may not necessitate changing the end of the financial year.   

Bob wanted to see from the Accounts how much of the delegate subsidy went to clubs as a Conference subsidy.  
Hilary asked Bob if the Motion could be changed to the 1st March in order to give the auditor at least a month to audit the Accounts from the 31st December -financial year end.   

It was agreed that we would present the following motion to amend Article 39:

"39. An Annual General Meeting of the Association shall be held in the period March 1st. to 31st. August, inclusive each year"

Motion 5 - Amendment to motion submission dates for the AIVC Conference AGM 

‘This motion is required to support motion 4 that permit’s a much wider range of dates to the organising club for the AIVC Conference.  With a much wider range of permitted dates for Conference, it becomes more sensible to require motions to be submitted to the Secretary of the Association by a period of 2 months prior to the first dates of the AGM rather than by a fixed calendar date‘.  

Bob said that Motions would need to be received by the Secretary two months before the AGM.  
It was agreed that we would present the following motion to amend Articles 9.3 and 9.4:

"9.3 If the Constitution is to be amended at the AGM, proposals must be received by the Association Secretary on or before 2 calendar months prior to the first date of the AGM. The AIVC Committee may submit motions to amend the Constitution up to and including the date of the AIVC Committee Meeting immediately following this date"

"9.4 Formal motions to appear on the final agenda of an AGM must be received by the Association's Secretary on or before 2 calendar months prior to the first date of the AGM. The AIVC Committee may submit motions to amend the Constitution up to and including the date of the AIVC Committee Meeting immediately following this date"

Motion 6 - Open AIVC Committee Meetings to Club Representatives

‘This motion is to ensure clubs are aware of when and where AIVC Committee meetings are to be held so that they may send representatives to discuss any matters of concern to them with the AIVC Committee. This motion will ensure that AIVC Committee decision making is transparent and encourages clubs to be more involved with the provision of club services with the Association‘.

Hilary said that the business in AIVC committee meetings is not completed until 5pm over 3 or 4 annual meetings and so allowing clubs to come along to meetings and join discussions may make the meetings even longer.  Bob said that the meetings should be ’open’ but offered to remove ’and contribute’ from the suggested motion. 

It was agreed that we would present the following motion to amend Article 11.1 and add a new Article 11.6:

" 11.1 The Secretary of the Association shall arrange for Officers to meet as necessary. The Secretary of the Association shall also arrange for the date and venue of these meetings to be notified to clubs"
" 11.6 Member clubs may attend Officer meetings subject to confirmation with the Secretary of the Association"

Motion 7 - The following motion had been received on 6 January 2015 from Nick Wilkinson, Merseyside IVC:

A new Article to be inserted after 5.2.4:

" 5.2.4a The governing body of the Club shall effect reasonable measures to verify the abode of applicants before approving their membership"

The object is to make Clubs include the place of abode in their registers. Some Clubs do not do this. The concern is that a member attending an interclub event is required to account for their conduct and is unable to be traced.

4.  Officer Reports
Chairman

Hilary spoke about an email received from Richard Keoghoe of Plymouth IVC.  
The Chair referred to the second ‘regional gathering’ in London  which was attended by representatives of a further 8 clubs. This made a total of 19 clubs attending over the two Regional gatherings with London and Bristol attending both.  Hilary said that the third ’regional gathering’ in York  has 4 or 5 more clubs booked onto it so far.  The third ‘regional gathering’ in York was now organised for 6-8 February.   Pete H would update us in his report. Ann commented  that 1 or 2 attendees came along to the London Gathering just for the social events and hadn't attended the meeting. 

The AIVC website was progressing well.   Pete N would update us in his report.

RE: legal advice; Hilary will update the complaints and disciplinary procedures as well as the equal rights policy. They will then be sent to the rest of the committee, and will appear on the website before the AGM.  

ACTION 2: Hilary to update, circulate to Committee and then arrange to post on the website.

The Chair said that Philip had to find out from AON why they have charged AIVC an extra £17 which Michelle has already paid.  Last year there was an administration fee of £15 which may explain the £17 charge. 
ACTION 3: Philip to contact AON.

 Ann had sent out the AGM documents on the 12th December -there have been no Conference bookings yet.  Hilary said that the committee members would meet with Birmingham IVC representatives later, before the tour of the Conference venue.  Hilary asked fellow committee members if she could pay an initial deposit of £6340 to the Conference hotel by the end of the month.  The committee agreed to this and Hilary explained that contracted for 50 rooms with an option on 10 more.  The Chair said that a list of alternative hotels had been put in NEWSLINES for people who could not get a booking at the Hilton Garden Inn or wanted alternative accommodation. 
The AIVC Cycle Touring Club [CTC] membership renewal had been received. There are  5 affiliated IVC members, who were benefiting from a £16 membership rather than what would have been a £41 annual fee. This year the affiliated membership was £18. Pete H has flagged this in the next issue of the Events Bulletin to try and encourage more members to affiliate.
It was agreed that the membership could be renewed.

ACTION 4: Hilary  to pay the renewal fee of £60. 
Jacqui asked what had happened to the AIVC subsidised Youth Hostel Association [YHA] membership.  Hilary said that it had been voted out at Conference 2 years ago because it wasn’t used by most clubs.  Pete H said that clubs had to buy their own YHA membership adding that the YHA membership had been  costing AIVC £700-800 yearly. 

Treasurer  
No written report submitted.  
The Chairman said that Michelle needed to buy a new data stick and also to ensure that accounts were backed up separately.  The AIVC Accounts needed to be rebuilt from the 6th July, but Michelle will be able to find all the necessary Accounts data on file.  The scrutineer Neil Wibberley has agreed to help Michelle rebuild the Accounts.  For this to take place, AIVC will have to pay for 1 night’s accommodation for Neil to visit Norwich in order to meet Michelle, or alternatively for Michelle to travel to Surrey. It was hoped that this could be combined with the review/scrutinisation of the accounts to save time and cost.
It was agreed that either Michelle or Neil could claim expenses.

Ann suggested that for security purposes, the Accounts could be stored in ’the cloud’ so-to-speak. This would mean that they could be easily accessed and should avoid the problems that have arisen this year.

 Hilary said that the proposed Budget for 2015 and the final Accounts would need to be completed by mid-February.  The Chair said that she was concerned with the state of the Accounts and spoke about Birmingham IVC having not paid the Levy, and Sheffield, Suffolk and Leicester IVC clubs being owed money from the Levy, although details had been sent to Michelle, with the exception of Suffolk. 

Bob said that the AIVC committee needed to see the final Accounts at least 2 weeks before the AGM.  Hilary answered that the Accounts need to be sent to clubs at the end of February.

ACTION 5: Michelle to complete the accounts and preliminary budget (s) by the end of February and to send them to the AIVC Committee. They would then need to be sent out to clubs and go on the website.
Secretary 
 Philip said that the AIVC Insurance had been renewed with AON at the same premium as the previous year.  
He referred to an email from ‘Lesley Jackson’ who asked about the attendance of non-members at IVC activities.  Hilary said that the AIVC insurance covers ‘trial’ members and guests at IVC events.  However the insurance position regarding meetup groups needs to be clarified.  Ann suggested that the number of organisers in a meetup group needs to be limited to paid-up members only.  Clarification needed to go in Newslines and the Events Bulletin as well as on the website.
National Events Coordinator  
Pete said that he had been in touch with York IVC and that some of their club members would come along to the Saturday evening of the York week-end and help out over the weekend.  
Pete mentioned that another AIVC holiday in Robin Hoods Bay had been booked for the 1st-15th August.  
Pete referred to a canal boat trip that was being organised by Birmingham IVC.  He wants people to pay for IVC events by bank transfer but Pete he could still retain control over the payments.  He suggested a Pay Pal Account for AIVC.  Hilary pointed out that Pay Pal charges a percentage for every  transaction.  Bob commented that Worldpay had similar rates. Ann said that she had used Eventbrite to organise the London regional gathering but that collecting payment for the social events had been a problem too.

Ann wanted to know why there had been no publicity about the social events to be organised for the York regional gathering.  Pete answered that York IVC would come back to the AIVC committee with more details. 
ACTION 6: Pete H to get details of events and notify committee and clubs.

National Development Officer
 Bob said that he was pleased to not involve himself too much in the running of the York regional gathering, after having put a lot of work into the other 2 regional workshops.  

Club Liaison Officer  
Jacqui said that there had been few changes of Officer names in IVC clubs.  Examples of ‘best practice’ in clubs will be sent to NEWSLINES and to Pete N to go on the website.
Publicity  
Sarah wanted more feedback from her publicity document sent out after the Bristol regional gathering.  
She has started with a few designs for a new AIVC logo but added that the logo will need to be finished by a graphic designer.  Ann said that Bob could introduce her to 2 graphic designers.  Hilary said that the cost of the design can be considered at a later date.  
Sarah said that she had attended a conference planning day where she was introduced to a toy goat that is used as a marketing tool and is taken out by different clients and its travels are documented on Facebook.  Sarah suggested that AIVC adopted this idea with the use of ‘Ivy the chicken’.  (IVChicken.) The toy chicken can be passed around IVC clubs to see where it will end up.  The idea is that the toy that could be linked to a changing bi-monthly feature on the website and NEWSLINES or the Events Guide.   

Hilary said ‘Ivy‘ would make 1 club contact another in order to pass ‘Ivy‘ on.  

Sarah suggested the purchase of more than one ‘Ivy’ in case one of them gets lost.  ‘Ivy’ would be introduced at the AGM by being thrown into the audience.
ACTION 7: Sarah to purchase Ivy chickens.

News Officer  
Ann said that the business that she was going to air under AOB could be done by email.  Four NEWSLINES had been produced so far and the next one would be sent out in February.  Ann was trying to promote discussion within NEWSLINES but has difficulty getting material.    

Hilary said that the former editor Richard Keoghoe had struggled for NEWSLINES articles for 3 years.  Sarah suggested that a club could be encouraged to write about themselves, under a section called ‘featured club‘.  With this in mind, Sarah offered to write about Cambridge IVC.  Pete H offered to write an article entitled ‘Confessions of a cycling instructor’. He also referred to an article that appears each month in the Birmingham IVC bulletin called "From the Archives". This made interesting reading. Hilary suggested that we could ask if we could put these items in Newslines. Bob recalled that Swindon IVC used to have an ‘agony aunt’ column in their club bulletin.  Popular events could also be a regular article in NEWSLINES.  Standard questions could be used in an article like in the New Scientist magazine.
ACTION 8: Sarah to write an article about Cambridge IVC.

                    Pete H to write an article about "Confessions of a Cycling Instructor"

                    Hilary to enquire if John Pitcock (Birmingham IVC Archivist) would agree to have 

                                his articles put in Newslines.

5.  Website

Pete N said that he would be talking about 2 points.  Firstly changes to the AIVC website 

and secondly, proposals for a standardised website.

1. changes to the AIVC website.  Firstly the address list had been restored.  Pete N. had received no feedback on his email RE: the address list the previous week-end.  

Pete N. said that prior to 2004, the Address List was all paper-based.  At the 2004 Conference, an electronic Address List was introduced which had nothing to do with Activity Exchange and had been developed by Keven Cook to go on the AIVC website.  The control over the Address List was lost 2 years ago when in November 2012, the AIVC committee asked Pete N to redo the Address List.  A ’person’ record can have different ’title’ records and be published to AIVC.  If a club cannot control its entry on the Address List, then they can contact Pete N.  

The email address list is now in operation. An email can be sent to all clubs  via "allclubs@ivc.org.uk." An individual club can also be contacted via e.g. "Birminghamivc.org.uk."
Next Stage   To get the email working.  Send an email to everyone on the Address List;  for example, an email to Birmingham IVC members only goes to those members on the Address List, not to all club members.  The Address List is available to all those people named on the List as well as to AIVC officers.  One email address for one club.  

Pete N said that club officers could change their club information that was stored on the website.

Pete will initially email clubs with their information and guidance on how to update it. He will send out monthly reminders up to the AGM, and then regularly, say quarterly, thereafter.

Future plans   It had been agreed by the previous Chair, Alan Jenkinson, to purchase a content management system called ‘Perch’.   This would enable AIVC Officers to manage the website themselves. 

People wanted a small accounts management system such as ‘Perch’ which Pete N implemented 2 years ago for North Staffordshire IVC.  ‘Perch’ can be fitted onto any website.  

Sarah argued there was confusion over the branding of AIVC, given that there is the AIVC website and also the AIVC Future website.  Although the Futures website had been good for the Regional Gatherings she thought that there should be just 1 website after the last gathering in York.  
Sarah queried whether Agoria and Activity Exchange linked to National Events. Agoria does not automatically link to the National Events on the AIVC website but events entered on Activity Exchange do.
Sarah suggested that we could run a workshop at Conference about the website. 
Ann wanted it minuted that she felt the AIVC committee had not acted correctly in the decisions that they had made in developing a website. All the options had not been explored.
Jacqui disagreed and assured her that the decision was made appropriately.

Hilary noted Ann's remarks. She suggested that it was not helpful to argue about this as we now needed to move forward with the development of the site that we have in operation.
2. Proposals for a standardised website  Given that websites are now developed more professionally, Pete N came up with the proposal of providing a template for clubs, which is 1 of many options; For example, a ‘Perch‘ licence would cost £60 a year or Activity Exchange could run the website.  Pete N had obtianed 2 quotes for Content Management Systems [CMS], ‘John Robinson‘s‘ was between £1800 and £2000.  The other quote from a South African company, d-eco creative, was for £3,217.50.

Discussion ensued on this matter. Pete N argued that £5,000 had been agreed two years ago for the development of a new website but this had not been spent as he had developed the site at no cost. He felt that the standardised website would be helpful to a lot of clubs and could justifiably be spent. 

Ann and Bob felt that this level of expenditure should be considered as part of next year's budget. The unspent  provision in the past budget was not a valid argument for such a large unbudgeted amount to be spent now. 
Hilary agreed that the quotes should go to the AGM to see if Conference want to put the expenditure into the proposed Budget.  Bob said that clubs need to be shown all the systems that are not run by Activity Exchange or Agoria.  

Hilary referred to the email that Pete N had sent out containing 10 different websites, and also the email with the two quotes for a CMS.

She asked for the Committee to look at the examples of sites and the two CMS examples in preparation for including this in the discussions about the budget at our next meeting. 
 ACTION 9: Pete N to complete the address list
                     Hilary to re-send the emails about websites to the Committee.
                     Michelle to note possible provision in proposed budget for CMS system.  

6.  AOB 
 Ann suggested that her items could be dealt with by email.
7.  Date / time of next meeting    
To be decided at the York regional gathering, 4th -6th February. 

The Committee then met with Ray Parry and Cathy Gregory, the Conference Organisers from Birmingham IVC to discuss arrangements for the Conference.

Ideas for social activities for the weekend were considered.

Ray commented on the fact that the Conference was not on National Events on the AIVC website.

ACTION 10: Hilary agreed to put the event on National Events on the website.

The Committee and Conference Organisers then visited the Hilton Garden Inn to view the Conference facilities.

